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Since the Midwinter Meeting I’ve been working with volunteers and ALA staff to finalize plans for a number of activities associated with my upcoming presidential initiative – Libraries Transform Communities.

· I submitted an ALA Goal Award proposal for funding to support the Transformation Summit we are planning for the 2007 Midwinter and Annual meetings.  Thanks to Liz Dreazen and Marci Merola for their advice and assistance in preparing the proposal.

· I worked with ALA Division Executive Directors Cathleen Bourdon and Mary Taylor to finalize details for an RFP for consulting services that will assist in developing the organizational framework required to launch a Librarians without Libraries/Library Corps program.  The ALA divisions are committing $5000 toward the support for this project, Keith Fiels provided another $10,000 and I am committing $5000 from my budget.  This is an exciting project that will allow retired and active librarians to share their skills helping libraries that need assistance.

· I worked with Connie Paul and Maureen Sullivan to plan for the Emerging Leaders Institute planned for Midwinter 2007.  Maureen has agreed to donate her services for this project.  We hope to provide training to 100 members in order to prepare them to step into leadership positions within the association.

· Plans are also underway for gathering best practice stories and examples around the theme of transforming libraries in order to create a tool kit and planning a meeting to develop a national policy agenda for libraries.

In the News

I believe that all of the Executive Board members receive the ALA news alerts, so you should be up to date with the publications that have carried interviews I’ve given.  I will tell you that this is one of the most interesting and challenging aspects of this position.  One never knows what a reporter will ask and one sharpens his or her skills in dealing with the press and turning a negative question into a positive.  It provides a wonderful forum for the president and president-elect to advance the positive message about libraries.  So far I’ve been fortunate not to have encountered any crazy interviewers.  Topics I’ve covered the last few months have included the changing face of libraries, how libraries impact the economic development of their communities, the use of collection agencies to recover library materials, stealing library materials for resale on eBay, Internet filtering, and National Library Week.

Appearances
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I represented ALA at the Freedom of Information Day held at the Freedom Forum in Washington, DC on March 16 where I presented the James Madison Award to Steve Aftergood, author of Secrecy Now, and the Eileen Cooke State & Local Madison Award to the Georgia First Amendment Foundation.

I’ve spoken at the Hudson Valley Chapter of the ACLU in White Plains, NY as well as at the centennial celebration of the Cranbury, NJ Public Library.

Travel

I will be part of an ALA delegation visiting New Orleans and Mississippi on April 2-4, 2006.

I attended PLA in Boston where for the first time in many conferences I had no official responsibilities.  I suspect it will be a while until I am an ordinary conference attendee once more.

My very first venture representing ALA in the international arena follows the Spring Executive Board meeting when I leave Chicago to travel to Santiago, Chile and Buenos Aires, Argentina as part of a US State Department Trip.

Other Items of Interest

Development

It is wonderful to have Joan Claffey on board as ALA’s Development Director. In my day-to-day life I work closely with the Princeton Public Library’s  development director to cultivate donors, identify new prospects and talk about the library’s need for additional support.  I have realized over the years that this is one of the things I like most about my job.  I believe that ALA now has the staff in place to make this kind of process an ongoing part of ALA.  

Keith Fiels, Joan Claffey and I met with Jill Nishi of the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation to discuss opportunities where the foundation and ALA might work together.  The owners of August House also met with me and talked to Joan about the possibility of sponsoring ALA programs and initiatives.

Levee for Life project

A Princeton University graduate student recently approached me about assisting with a project the students are calling the Katrina Project/Levee for Life.  The original idea was to solicit book donations from local residents, use the books to construct a levee, and to then send the donated material to the New Orleans Public Library.  Although it was a lovely thought, I dissuaded the student from sending hundreds of orphan books to NOPL and instead suggested that we build the levee from discarded books and set up an online registry where donors could buy a needed book for NOPL.
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 We have set up a partnership with Powells.com, which will begin collecting book pledges for the New Orleans Public Library beginning the week of March 27.  The levee will be announced in Princeton on March 29 at a press conference featuring Princeton University poets Paul Muldoon and CK Williams and author Chang Rae Lee.  We’ve been working closely with NOPL to coordinate this effort to ensure that the outcome will be helpful to them.

Council Photo Gallery

We are now collecting photographs for the Council Photo Gallery, an attempt to create community among Councilors and to encourage members to connect a Councilor’s name to a face.  Councilors agreed quite readily to participate in this project.  Criteria for the gallery were developed by a committee consisting of Rochelle Hartman, Michael Golrick, Jessamyn West, Liz Dreazen, Lois Ann Gregory Wood and myself.  We worked in record time to get this project underway.  Photos are coming in to the ALA office.  The first batch will go on the ALA website when we get 50 photos.  This is your chance to submit your glamour shot!

Appointments

Appointment letters went out to nominees following the Midwinter Meeting.  Responses are coming in with a very good acceptance rate so far.  Like many of my predecessors I have managed to disappoint a few people who didn’t get the assignment they had hoped for, but I feel that the Committee on Committees and the Committee on Appointments gave careful consideration to balancing the committee appointments with a blend of seasoned leaders, new members, and members representing geographic, ethnic and type of library  diversity.  As soon as the chair slots are filled I plan to send each committee chair a charge for the year.

The Big Party

And finally, plans for the inaugural are well underway.  “Let the Good Times Roll” is the theme for the Inaugural Banquet where Rockin Dopsie, a local New Orleans group, will entertain us.  I’ve already got the dress and shoes packed and ready to go!  
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Since the Spring Executive Board meeting I’ve been traveling and putting the finishing touches on plans for my presidential year based on the theme, Libraries Transform Communities.  

Plans are well underway for these program initiatives:

Emerging Leaders:

Connie Paul (Central Jersey Regional Library Cooperative) and Maureen Sullivan (Organizational Development and Leadership Consultant) are leading the effort to plan the first emerging leader summit for Midwinter 2007.  This effort is focused on identifying, training and providing leadership opportunities for ALA’s emerging leaders – 100 of our profession’s brightest young librarians who are interested in moving into leadership roles in ALA, its divisions, round tables and chapters.  The year-long program will kick off in Seattle, continue between conferences with structured online activities for the participants and culminate with a second day-long session at the 2007 Annual Conference in DC.  All participants will be expected to put their newly acquired leadership skills to immediate use by accepting a term of service on an ALA or Chapter committee, task force, working group or project team.  An article about the program appeared in the June 2006 issue of American Libraries.  Letters inviting nominations were sent to chapters, ALA units and affiliates. 

Transformation Summit

Karen Hyman (South Jersey Regional Library Cooperative) is working with a committee to plan a “Transformation Summit” at the Midwinter Meeting in Seattle.  This open session will accommodate up to 275 people at the Seattle Public Library where they will hear real life stories from 10-12 of our profession’s most transformational leaders.  The day is planned to inspire and to provide practical tips on specific ways that participants can begin transformation efforts back home.

Transformation Tool Kit

Romina Gutierrez (my ALA assistant and MLS student at Rutgers) and I are busy gathering stories about the transformations that are taking place in libraries across the US and the world.  A call for story sharing went out several weeks ago with more than 30 stories submitted to date.  All stories, as well as tips on successful transformation techniques, will be posted on my web site and eventually migrate over to the ALA web site. 
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National Agenda for Libraries

Nancy Kranich (ALA Past President) is heading up a task force focused on the development of a national agenda for libraries.  Using the ALA program priorities as a guide this group will develop ideas for furthering an agenda that will focus public and legislative attention on what libraries need to move forward in a dramatic and coordinated way as part of this transformative process.  The group is planning an invitational meeting in the fall to bring leaders and influencers together to discuss ideas and formulate and agenda.

Web Advocacy

Welovelibraries.org happens to be a domain name that I own along with ilovelibraries.org.  Either URL offers the opportunity to mount a huge advocacy campaign on behalf of libraries and what we do.  The model I am thinking of is a combination of www.moveon.org and www.lovelibraries.org.co.uk. -- a web-based one- stop tool which promotes library advocacy and alerts people when there are issues where we need many voices of support.  Web prototype is currently in development.

Librarians without Libraries

Susan Martin (consultant, MA.) has been engaged by ALA to prepare a report that evaluates the feasibility of establishing a volunteer program in which libraries that need short-term assistance can request a volunteer who can meet their specific need.  There has been some controversy surrounding this project mostly from new librarians who expressed concern that this effort might affect their employment opportunities.  I believe most of these issues have been resolved.  We expect Susan’s report in August 2006.  

Speaking Engagements

Since I saw you last I’ve spoken at the following locations:

· Santiago, Chile:  conference in association with the Chilean Library Association, Biblioteca de Santiago, Pro Accesso, conference at the National Congress Library and meetings with representatives from the National Council of Libraries, Archives and Museums, Universidad Adolfo Ibanez, Chilean Library Association, Centro Bibliotecario de Puente Alto, US Embassy

· Buenos Aires, Argentina: Keynote speech at ABGRA Annual Conference as well as other conference presentations and meetings with The Argentine Book Association, ABGRA Board, Latin American Librarians Association, and US Embassy.

· New Jersey Library Association, Long Branch, NJ

· Kentucky Public Librarians Association, Louisville, Ky.

· Chester County Library, Exton, PA.

· Haddonfield Friends of the Library, Haddonfield, NJ 

· Connecticut Library Association, Wallingford, CT.

· Infolink, Elizabeth, NJ

· Delaware Library Association, Dover, DE.
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· BookExpo, Washington, DC

· Archons of the Colophon, NY, NY

· ACLU, NY, NY

· Palinet Member Meeting, Orange, NJ

· South Jersey Regional Library Cooperative, Tavistock, NJ

· Wilton Library Association Annual Meeting and Dedication, Wilton, CT. 

Thanks to all of the ALA staff who have worked so hard with me these last few months to ensure that I am prepared to take office in a few weeks.  I also want to thank all the volunteers who have stepped forward to become involved in my initiatives.  I am looking forward to the next 12 months and many successful outcomes.

